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Committee Name*:
Budget and Planning Committee
Academic Year*:
2005-2006 
Committee Charge*:  This committee shall have the responsibility of considering and making recommendations regarding the budgeting process and its impact on the general educational policy and welfare of the University Community.  These responsibilities include University Senate recommendations to the President concerning the University Strategic Plan, budgeting (including long range planning and the annual budget), marketing, facilities, and campus master planning.
Committee Calendar*:
August 26, 2005 Time 12:30 p.m. to 1:45 p.m. (Organizational Meeting, Officers Elected)
September 7, 2005 Time 12:30 p.m. to 1:45 p.m
September 14, 2005 Time 12:30 p.m. to 1:45 p.m. (Committee Budget Orientation Workshop)

September 28, 2005 Time 12:30 p.m. to 1:45 p.m.
October 7, 2005 Time 12:30 p.m. to 1:45 p.m.
November 4, 2005 Time 12:30 p.m. to 1:45 p.m.
Budget Forums to which BPC was invited by President Leland 

November 8, 2005 Time 8:30 a.m. to 12:00 p.m.
November 14, 2005 Time 12:30 p.m. to 2:00 p.m.
December 5, 2005 Time 12:30 p.m. to 2:00 p.m.

January 13, 2006 Time 12:30 p.m. to 1:45 p.m.
February 3, 2006 Time 12:30 p.m. to 1:45 p.m.
March 3, 2006 Time 12:30 p.m. to 1:45 p.m.
March 31, 2006 Time 12:30 p.m. to 1:45 p.m.
Executive Summary:

The BPC came to consensus on the following narrative.  It is arranged by the major functions and events in the committee’s lifespan rather than chronologically.
Scope of the Budget and Planning Committee:
A reoccurring issue was the scope of the committee, clarification of the committee’s role and types of recommendations that should come forth from the committee.  On more than one occasion the committee discussed the difference between policy proposals, items of information, and concerns to be forwarded to the administration.  With this ongoing need for clarification and further definition of the committee’s role, the committee suggests that with future issues it be advised in advance of whether it has the authority to make a policy proposal or will merely be limited to forwarding concerns to other parties.  There were times when the committee worked on making policy recommendations for an issue only to discover that the committee had no real authority to do so.  This was most evident in the issue of energy expense savings.

Also in terms of understanding the scope of its work, the committee was guided by concerns for transparency as well as representing its constituency.  Moreover the committee continually asked for other working bodies to formulate and/or reveal their guiding principles.  This was most evident in the Parking and Transportation Committee (administrative committee reporting to President Leland) on which representative, Gerald Fisher, ably served.
Information Shared with the Committee on Issues: 

Members of the committee were responsible for bringing issues before the body and educating the members about the issue.  However, many times BPC members’ knowledge and expertise was, as expected, incomplete.  Therefore the committee invited and had several guest speakers over the year as well as requested written reports that were distributed to the committee.  There was a budget report given by Mr. Harry Keim and Ms. Susan Allen; Ms. Diane Kirkwood developed a handout on questions concerning pay being distributed over 12 months, Ms.  Pam Glover gave an energy consumption presentation; President Leland presented information to the committee on summer pay issues, Dr. Jim Wolfgang presented information on the replacement of computers; and Mr. Kyle Cullars gave a written response to questions regarding the parking and transportation recommendations.  Mr. David Groseclose and Ms. Susan Allen attended every meeting and were available for questions that arose regarding the financial operation of the university.  Committee members attended each of the President’s Budget Forums by way of learning more about the budgeting process.

Outcomes Concerning Issues: 12 distributions for faculty paid in 10 increments

This issue of how regular faculty could be paid in 12 monthly increments was raised at the first meeting and was not easily resolved.  In late November, after much investigation of other system schools and Board of Regents policy, the handout “Ten-month faculty pay q & a” was distributed to the committee.   While there is no method for paying faculty in 12 increments, Human Resources is equipped to assist faculty in setting up a salary savings plan with area banks to be utilized over 12 months and this information was widely distributed to the BPC constituencies.
Outcomes Concerning Issues: Summer pay

The issue of overhead for summer courses was questioned and investigated.  This resulted, in part, in the current overhead fee of 30% being lowered to 25% and a new “entrepreneurial” model being implemented.  By “incentivizing” the summer offerings, schools will garner any excess revenue after faculty salaries and overhead are paid for themselves, rather than all such excess revenue being placed in a university-wide budget as has been customary.

Outcomes Concerning Issues: Energy

The committee expressed concern over Hurricane Katrina early in the academic year and the discussion evolved to considering heating, gas, and energy usage in the buildings e.g., lights, heating and cooling.  BPC senator, Doug Oetter, investigated the response of other institutions to the problem and shared this information with the committee.  The committee also invited Pam Glover to conduct an informational session on energy issues and expenses.  The scope of the Budget and Planning committee and what it should do about energy-related activities were discussed.  President Leland was invited to the BPC meeting in February.  At the February 27, 2006 University Senate meeting, President Leland announced the formation of an Presidential Advisory Committee on Energy naming Doug Oetter as chairperson.

Future direction:
The committee valued its work and appreciated the opportunity to be a part of the shared governance that the university has instituted.  As a group, it felt that much effort was spent in understanding what it could and should be doing.
Suggestions from the committee include: 

· involve the committee more directly in the budget process.  While the education was useful, some members still feel that they do not understand what goes into the process of developing a budget and because of this they are limited to “rubber stamping” whatever plans come forward

· alert the committee to the possible steps it will be encouraged to take in addressing an issue.  For instance, it seemed that several issues such as energy savings and parking, which could have policy implications, eventually were directed to be points of information or concern for the BPC.  Some members of the committee felt that this limited the committee’s scope in ways that they had not expected.

Committee Operating Procedures:
Rudimentary operating procedures were outlined at the organizational meeting after the officers were elected but evolved over the course of the year.  The committee met on a monthly basis.  Items were sent to the chairperson and she set the agenda, which was distributed to members, ECUS, and the SCC, as well as posted at least a week in advance of the meeting to the University’s Events Calendar.  If members had a conflicting commitment they alerted the chair to this situation and their anticipated absence.  Items also came from the floor during the meeting and were at times discussed then or assigned to a future meeting.  The chairperson met monthly with the ECUS and the SCC, and at times, items discussed at those meetings were brought before the BPC at its next meeting.

The next meeting date for the BPC was determined at the close of each meeting.  Only once did the committee utilize the “overflow date”.  In setting the agenda, the chair also assigned periods of time to be devoted to an item necessitating the role of committee timekeeper.  The chair, or the vice chair in her absence, moderated the meetings.  The committee agreed to use informal rules for conducting business at the meetings, though if necessary; it was prepared to institute Roberts Rules.  Such a need never emerged.

Official minutes were kept by the secretary at the meetings and posted to the official minutes website.  The chair gave a brief oral summary report at University Senate meetings and this was linked to the meeting minutes by the University Senate secretary.  Senators on the BPC were charged to communicate with their constituents, with each school and unit having a designated vehicle for communication purposes.

Motions brought to the Senate floor:
MOTION 0506.BP.001.P: To adopt the “Policy for Memorials of Landscape and Hardscape on Georgia College Campus” in the supporting document of the same name as University Policy.  
The policy was deliberated and passed unanimously in committee on 31 March, 2006.  It was then forwarded to the full University Senate where it also passed unanimously on 24 April, 2006.

Other Significant Deliberation:
See Executive Summary: Outcomes Concerning Issues.  With the exception of one motion, all of the committee’s deliberations resulted in points of information or concerns relayed to the University Senate.

Committee Membership and Record of Attendance*:
Identify all members of the committee, clearly indicate committee officers (Chair, Vice Chair, Secretary), and status of each member (Senator, non-Senator, student) along with a record of each member’s attendance.
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Johnson Margie Senator
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Keim Harry Senator
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Kitchens Mary Non-Senator
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x x x Absent x x x x x

Kleine Karynne Chair Senator

SoE

x x x x x x x x Absent

Mercier Richard Vice Chair Senator

SoLAS

x x x x x x x x x

Oetter Doug Senator

SoLAS

x x x x x x x x Absent

Peavy Gina Senator

Staff

x Absent x x x x x x x

Terrell Patrice Senator

Staff

x Absent x Absent Absent x x x x

Webster Barron Non-Senator
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x Absent x Absent x x Absent x Absent
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David 
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J.W. Good
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Ad hoc committees:

None
Committee Reflections:
These reflections are from the chairperson alone, although they were sent for review to the committee, four of whom took the opportunity to express their input.  This committee was an earnest, focused one that took seriously its role to advance shared governance in the university.  There was thorough preparation for, spirited participation in, and good attendance at every meeting or event that required BPC input.  Though not always of one mind, committee members served the university by open-mindedly bringing forth, discussing, positing and reviewing solutions for issues with budget and planning implications.  Because the purview of the committee included many complex issues, there is a steep learning curve for becoming educated on the issues and operation of the university.  Committee members are less effective than they might otherwise be if serving longer terms.  In light of this, the annual turnover of more than half of its membership is not especially productive for the BPC or the university.
Committee Recommendations:
See Executive Summary: Future Direction.  Given the complexity of the issues and the steep learning curve to become knowledgeable about them, the chairperson’s personal recommendations include senate terms of three years so that committee membership can be more stable.
Recommend items for consideration at the governance retreat:
Formulate scenarios for senators to practice the use of Roberts Rules.
*denotes items to be filled in by ECUS
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